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Monarch magic
Greenville women make their own migration
to the field of children's literature
By Lillia Callum-Penso
STAFF WRITER
lpenso@greenvillenews.com
It's Wednesday morning, typically a working day for Valerie Bunch Hollinger and Crystal Ball O'Connor. The two women, who have served on the Greenville County school board, and who as of this spring became children's book publishers, relish these weekly meetings when they can strategize and drink lattes in the heart of Hollinger's upper-floor apartment. 

The sharp autumn light illuminates Hollinger's polished kitchen and the shiny cappuccino machine at which she stands, frothing. 

"She makes the best coffee," O'Connor says. "That's why I like working here." 

That, and the fact that O'Connor's house is currently holding her and her husband, their three kids, her mother and her great-aunt. But you won't hear O'Connor complain. She says it's just fodder for more stories. 

O'Connor's first published story, "Jake and the Migration of the Monarch," began as a moment of wonderment four years ago while she was on vacation at the coast, sitting on a porch. She held her newborn son Jake in her arms, drifting into introspection. Then, the butterflies moved in, fluttering past mother and son in a majestic hail of flapping wings. 

"They just kept coming," O'Connor recalls. "So I just started counting them. I knew it would mean something special for Jake." 

O'Connor was right, but at the time she wasn't sure how that "something special" would manifest itself. 

Since that day at the beach, she has, in a sense, gone on her own migration. She and Hollinger teamed up as writer and illustrator, respectively, and the two went from forming a publishing company, Monarch Publishers, to developing a Web site, to collaborating on creating a curriculum to integrate the book into classrooms. The women have spent endless amounts of time appealing for spots at teacher conferences and educational talks. 

Now, standing in Hollinger's kitchen, that loaded moment seems distant to O'Connor, but it hasn't faded. After she began researching the patterns of monarch migration, the story emerged. At the time, O'Connor was also caring for her aging parents and was often up in the middle of the night; thus, it was the perfect convergence of life and research. 

"Seeing it, having such a profound feeling about it and then having the opportunity that was set up in that unique way to sit in my family home and make the tea in the middle of the night and sit up," O'Connor says, "it just happened very naturally. 

"It was definitely a unique writing environment that was very, very conducive to having the words come out like I wanted them to.”

In a way, Hollinger and O'Connor have done things in reverse, moving from administrative desks to classroom carpet. 

Though Hollinger was certified in secondary education, she ended up getting a master's in social work, and art had been a longtime hobby. 

O'Connor was director of the Georgia Council on Aging before moving to South Carolina to care for her parents. 

The women met on the school board, where Hollinger served two terms. O'Connor will finish her last term at the end of this year. Thus, it is their book that has landed them in the classroom. 

"Neither of us had an idea of where this might lead," O'Connor says. "We just naively ..." She pauses, mulling over exactly what has transpired in the past several months. 

"We're learning the way we want children to learn," O'Connor continues. "Each time we get to one point, it gives you a new opportunity to get to a deeper understanding." 

The two mothers are no strangers to hard work, but since the release of their first book in May, Hollinger and O'Connor's lives have been a whirlwind of facts, figures and day-by-day learning. 

To hear them tell it, they started their own publishing company simply because they wanted to be their own bosses. And, in order to fulfill their motto of "Helping children preserve and protect the gift of family, nature and literacy," starting their own company seemed like the only logical option. 

"It's so great to wake up in the morning and think, 'Oh, I can work on whatever I want to work on today about this,'" O'Connor says. "There are so many wonderful paths to take with it." 

But in keeping with their emphasis on education, they wanted the book to fit into classrooms as well. 

So they enlisted the help of Sharon Kazee, dean of the Governor's School for the Arts and Humanities. 

Kazee developed a companion curriculum that pertains to almost all subjects and fits within the parameters of state and federal standards. 

Making a book into a teaching tool can be tricky, according to Michelle Martin, an associate professor in children's and adult literature at Clemson University. 

"One mistake people who don't come from a writing background make when they are working on writing a children's book is that oftentimes the lessons are so in your face," Martin says. 

"Even if it's an educational book or scientific book or something intended to teach, if it's didactic and preachy, then kids know. Kids are savvier than we give them credit for being. They can see through that." 

Kazee agrees. She says part of the reason "Jake and the Migration of the Monarch" is such a good book is because it is a teaching tool that grew from a story. 

The curriculum uses songs to teach connections between humans and monarchs and large maps to teach migratory patterns and to impart geography. Skits are also used to illustrate the monarch lifecycle, as well as to show how and why they migrate on a certain path. 

"They have this great story that's about so much more than butterflies," Kazee says. "It can be about families, it can be about coming home, it can be about reading with your children. What we did was look at what we could do with this book that was creative. 

"It's amazing how this book took on such a life of its own." 

Whitney Blake, community relations coordinator for Barnes & Noble in Spartanburg, discovered the monarch duo at an educators' conference and was struck by Hollinger's and O'Connor's unique presentation. She booked them for the store's teacher appreciation day, and they sold 41 copies of the book. 

Since that time, Blake says, she has placed an order for their book almost every week. 
Hollinger and O'Connor laugh freely. It characterizes their time together, and it might be the reason their book is more than simply a project. 

"It has taken over our lives," admits Hollinger, catching O'Connor's gaze as if she just told an inside joke. Then the punch line. 

"When Crystal asked me to illustrate, I didn't know I'd be a driver and a singer and a dancer and a performer and the shipping department, too." 

It would appear that their unique product and their approach to selling has worked well. They are fast approaching the 2,000 mark. Their three-year plan to sell out their initial printing of 5,500 has been shortened. Now, they anticipate selling out in one year. 

O'Connor and Hollinger had planned to spend the morning hammering out the details of their fast-growing number of school appearances, book signings and conference presentations, but they get sidetracked. With their butterfly wings on, they dive into their presentation, a song and dance number that teaches the migratory pattern of monarchs. 

"Yes, it is a long way, but we have no need to fear," the two sing as if they were each other's audiences. "Just look for leafy green signs that say butterflies are welcome here." 

Then, they break into the "Green Song," "Green, green, green, green ..." 

Laughter ensues. 

"We have fun," O'Connor says, with full confidence that two adult women dancing and singing about butterflies is nothing but natural. "We would never work this hard if it weren't fun." 

Watching the two interact, you can't help but think they don't even need an audience.



"They have this great story that's about so much more than butterflies. It can be about families, it can be about coming home, it can be about reading with your children. … It's amazing how this book took on such a life of its own." 


― Sharon Kazee, Dean of the Governor’s School for the Arts and Humanities











